HOUSING MANAGEMENT FORUM


Meeting: Thursday 11th June, 2015

at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Hamilton (Chairman), McEwan (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, Bleasdale, Brook, Heath, Johnston and Thurlow.
Tenant Representatives:- Mr A. McIntosh, Mrs L. Webb and Mrs M. Anderson.
Officers Present:- Colin Garnett (Assistant Director - Housing) and Keely Fisher (Democratic Services Officer).
1 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 26th February, 2015 were taken as read and confirmed.
2 – Appointment of Representatives to Working Groups etc.

The Executive Director reported that at the Annual Council meeting on 18th May, 2015 the allocation of seats in respect of Forums, Panels, Working Groups etc. were agreed.

The Housing Management Forum were requested to nominate Members and Tenant Representatives to the Tenant Scrutiny Working Party, the Homelessness Funding Working Group and the Tenants Complaints Panel for 2015/2016.

Three Member representatives by proportionality indicated in the report and three Tenant representatives were required for the Tenant Scrutiny Working Party, two Member representatives by proportionality indicated in the report and two Tenant representatives were required for the Homelessness Funding Working Group and one Member representative by proportionality indicated in the report and two Tenant representatives were required for the Tenants Complaints Panel.

RECOMMENDED:- That the Memberships for 2015/16 be agreed as follows:-

Tenant Scrutiny Working Party

Council Representatives (2:1) Councillors Barlow, Heath and McEwan.

Tenant Representatives – To be decided by the Tenants Forum.

Homelessness Funding Working Group

Council Representatives (2:0) Councillors Brook and Thurlow.

Tenant Representatives – To be decided by the Tenants Forum.

Tenants Complaints Panel
Council Representatives (1:0) Councillor Hamilton.

Tenant Representatives – To be decided by the Tenants Forum.
3 – Housing Revenue Account – Potential for Council New Build
The Assistant Director – Housing sought Members’ views with regards directly developing new Council properties for rent. 
The report also sought Members approval for resources to be identified to enable Officers to complete the necessary preparatory work and to establish the best options available including the associated operational risks, the funding requirements and delivery models.
A further report would then be prepared to enable the Council to consider the options for delivering a new build project and to consider whether it would like to progress.

The current financial framework for the HRA provided an opportunity to consider the option for a stock holding Council to consider directly constructing new property.
The Council had not built new property since the late 1980s. Since then any new properties for social rent had been developed in conjunction with housing associations. However, in recent years there did not appear to have been any appetite for any new developments through the traditional housing association option.
In making a proposal to investigate the options for new builds, the Assistant Director would like Members to agree the principles behind why the Council would give consideration to investing in new build and the objectives it sought to achieve.
He suggested the basis for any investment should be “more than to merely provide additional housing but to clearly seek to link investment to the Council’s four strategic objectives”.  For example, any proposed model should consider directly linking with previous or ongoing area-based initiatives, to contribute to creating confidence in the area, to encourage involvement by other developers, and to improve the housing offer in the area, both in terms of type and needs identified through the recent Housing Needs Survey.
The process of new build would involve a number of key stages, ranging from the funding options through to how they would be delivered on site and subsequently managed.  The Council would need to agree a business model that met the cost of development and achieved longer term income levels to ensure the scheme was financially viable.
Any decision to proceed would involve significant investment from the HRA and it was important all potential risks were carefully considered.

It was many years since the Council had directly built residential accommodation and external assistance and advice would be required to develop an appropriate model of delivery for Members consideration.
The Assistant Director therefore suggested that Members may wish to make resources available from the Housing Revenue Account to look at developing an appropriate financial model and secondly delivery options for further consideration.
The development of the model and any future funding costs would be included within the HRA. It was proposed that resources be made available from the HRA to carry out this investigatory work. At this stage the Assistant Director could not give Members a clear indication of the likely cost of such work, but suggested a figure of £30k be identified and that he be authorised to use up to this figure in order to investigate and develop an appropriate model.
No monies had been identified in the HRA 2015/16 for this purpose. However, recently the Cumbria Housing Partnership had agreed to distribute amongst its members the surplus that had built up. The Borough Council’s share of this amounted to c£30,000.
Should the Council reach a decision to progress a new build initiative, it would involve a very significant investment. The Assistant Director therefore suggested to Members the initial stages of considering an appropriate business plan option would take some time and that the Council should look to be in a position to report further in time for the budget approval process for 2016/17.
RECOMMENDED:- 

(i)
To agree investigatory work was completed with the objective of developing an appropriate model to deliver a Council new build scheme for consideration at a future meeting;

(ii)
To agree any proposed model should seek to contribute to the Council’s four strategic priorities, with particular reference to adding further to the area-based initiatives that had been progressed in the inner wards; and

(iii)
To agree resources of £30k be made available to complete this investigatory work and the Assistant Director (Housing) be given delegated authority to use up to this figure in order to complete this initial work.

4 – Housing Management ICT System Replacement
The Assistant Director – Housing reported that the main Housing Management System, provided by Civica, was over 30 years old and had served the Council well but it was designed for a different way of doing business – maintaining rent accounts and recording payments mainly via Housing Benefit, matching available properties to a waiting list, and processing repairs requests received over the phone. It was several generations out of date and didn’t fit easily alongside other corporate systems. It was hard and expensive to manipulate to meet the Department’s basic day to day needs for service delivery and information. 

As the Housing Service was now self-financing that meant that it had to be much clearer, much earlier about the risks, issues and support needs of tenants and the condition and investment to its properties. Systems were needed which identified trends and predicted risk so that resources and the business was managed proactively.

Customers carried out their business differently and increasingly on a self-serve basis, from bidding for properties to paying their rent via digital channels and whilst mobile.

Staff and customers needed access to information and services via tablets and smart phones.

During the review, Capita interviewed all stakeholders/or their representatives (including staff, IT, Senior Managers, tenant representatives and Housing Management Forum chair) and their findings were conclusive that the current system did not meet needs nor service aspirations.
The options were limited as the system could not be left as it was  nor updated In-House any further. There was an option of migrating to Civica’s new platform “Civica CX” or go to market for a replacement Integrated Housing Management System.
Capita recommended a full open market competitive tender, however, because of the Council’s size, aspirations and cost it was felt and recommended that a ‘soft market’ and direct award approach using the Crown Commercial Service (CSS) was recommended.
The Framework:-
· It was fully EU compliant and saved customers the time and money associated with conducting their own procurement exercise;
· CCS ensured customers had access to the most competitive deals; and
· Suppliers were carefully evaluated during the tender process and pre-agreed terms and conditions offered customers sound contractual safeguards.
Housing Operational Managers initially needed to see what modern management systems could do before the Council were in a position to draw up its key requirements to shortlist matching products (using some external IT expert assistance).  The shortlist would then be subjected to a closer scrutiny before awarding the contract. An IT Consultant with Housing Management system expertise would be engaged as Implementation Manager reporting to the Business Support Manager. Their brief would be to co-ordinate and liaise with the Software Company Project Manager and internally with IT, to establish the detailed operational parameters working with the functional teams and to pass on their knowledge to the IT Support Officer.

Replacement of any Housing Management System was a mammoth and lengthy amount of work for everyone involved and especially the already hard-pressed Housing Management and IT Department. With that in mind the following plan was outlined:-
	What
	Who
	When

	Understand and view modern Housing management systems
	Housing Management
	June/July 2015

	Draw up key system requirements
	IT Consultant/Housing
	Sept/Oct 2015

	Contract Approval, Capital Appraisal (Prepare & propose Business Plan)
	Business Support Manager. 
	Nov/Dec 2015

	Shortlist & award contract via CSS 
	Housing /IT
	Jan 2016

	Appoint external IT consultant
	Housing /IT
	Mar 2016

	Start project
	Housing /IT
	April 2016

	Workshops -
	Housing /IT/consultant
	Apr – Sep

	Data migration
	Business Support Manager /IT/consultant
	Aug - Sep

	User acceptance testing
	All
	Oct - Dec

	Parallel operation Live and In-house to year end
	All
	Jan 2017


RECOMMEDED:- To agree the strategy to replace the Housing Management System including the services of an Independent IT Consultant whose cost would be met from the existing agreed budget.  A business case for the Purchase and Implementation investment costs would be sought from capital in the 2016/17 budget.

5 – Cumbria Housing Partners Contractor Selection Procedure – Windows and Doors
The Assistant Director – Housing reported that at the meeting of the Housing Management Forum on 27th November, 2014 Members had agreed the methodology for the selection and appointment of contractors from the 2014 CHP framework using one of two selection methodologies:-
1.
Direct call off; and

2.
Mini competition

In line with this recommendation, Officers had requested Procure Plus to undertake a review of window and door contractors from the CHP framework to install windows and doors to Council properties. 

Window and Doors – Direct call off procedure
The Maintenance Team, in conjunction with Procure Plus had evaluated 10 window and door contractors from the CHP framework.  Top Notch Contractors Limited had been identified as its preferred window and door contractor for the period 2015 to 2019.

The review was completed on 17th April 2015. A copy of the report was attached as an appendix to the Assistant Director’s report for information.

RECOMMENDED:- To note and retrospectively agree the appointment of Top Notch Contractors Limited as the Council’s preferred window and door contractor for the period 2015 to 2019.
6 – 2015/16 Planned Investment Programme: Appointment of Additional Support
On 15th January 2015 Members had agreed the expenditure profile for 2015/16 investments.  The proposed profile and priorities were based on the agreed Five-year Asset Management Strategy 2010 and made reference to some of the provisional findings of the 2014 Stock Condition Survey.
The report identified a number of newly arising investment needs, including:-
· Re-roofing and re-rendering properties on the Roosegate estate;
· Re-rendering properties on the Ormsgill estate;
· Renewal of flat roof coverings to Lower Hindpool and Ewan Close;
· Commencement of a replacement window programme;
· Undertaking improvements to the 76 No HHSRS properties;
· Upgrading communal lighting with energy efficient bulbs or fittings (LED);
· Undertaking garage improvements (roofing and damp repairs); and
· Upgrading perimeter fencing in Ormsgill and Roosegate

The delivery of these additional work streams and in particular the larger projects such as re-roofing and external works required additional temporary resources to ensure compliance with the specification and to ensure health and safety matters were effectively managed on site.
At this time it was envisaged the additional support required would not become a permanent requirement and could therefore be dealt with by the appointment of a suitable building surveying company to provide the additional capacity.
The Housing Maintenance Team had utilised the services of a temporary Building Surveyor to cover periods of long term absence. The Surveyor had knowledge and familiarity with the Cumbria Housing Partners e-procurement systems and had been engaged on a competitive hourly rate. His role would be to supervise contractors undertaking the new work streams during 2015/16 on the basis of 16 hours per week.
RECOMMENDED:- To agree the appointment of this Building Surveyor for up to a twelve month period and agree to classify the appointment as an “exception” under Item 15 of the Council’s Standing Orders.

7 – Equality and Diversity Strategy
The Assistant Director – Housing reported that the Equality Act 2010 had introduced new equality strands and replaced previous anti-discrimination laws with a single Act that simplified the law, removing inconsistencies and making it easier for people to understand.
At present, the Housing Service was subject to the general public sector ‘equality duty’ due to carrying out public functions.  This meant that the service must, as a minimum, have due regard to the following when we carry out functions:-
· The need to eliminate unlawful discrimination and harassment;
· The need to advance equality of opportunity; and
· The need to promote good relations and positive attitudes.

The Act helpfully explained that having due regard for promoting equality involved:-
· Removing and minimising disadvantages suffered by people due to their protected characteristics;
· Taking steps to meet the needs of people from protected groups where these were different from the needs of other people; and
· Encouraging people from protected groups to participate in public life or in other activities where their participation was disproportionately low.

Embedding Equality and Diversity (E&D) across the Housing Service was the key aim of this strategy.  To achieve this the following specific key objectives had been set:-
· To provide an excellent service that was responsive, non-discriminatory and sought to deliver continuous improvement;
· Establish clear diversity standards for monitoring and improving services;
· Establish effective leadership and governance arrangements to scrutinise performance on diversity and to make sure that this strategy was delivered; and
· To promote and encourage equality and diversity in all areas of work.

The Housing Service would ensure that it monitored and scrutinised its performance on E&D and make sure its Strategy was delivered by:-
· Effectively communicating this Strategy across the Housing Service, making sure the key actions were co-ordinated and delivered effectively;
· Publishing awareness on E&D key aspects in the Housing Matters newsletter;
· By ensuring that E&D awareness was a key aspect of Committee, resident and employee training.  Annual training events on all aspect of E&D for Members, residents group members and employees were held annually;
· By rolling out mentoring programmes for employees – through the Council’s ‘Induction process’ for all new members of staff; and
· Updating all staff with E&D factsheets.
The Housing Service was committed to the principles of equality.  It aimed to make sure that its services were effectively tailored to the needs of its existing and future customers, and that all sections of the community had equal access to those services.

RECOMMENDED:- 

(i)
To note the content of the report; and

(ii)
To agree the final draft of the Equalities and Diversity Strategy for the Housing Service which would form the operating basis on developing the Council’s approach to Equality and Diversity.

8 – Survey of Tenants and Residents (STAR)

The Assistant Director – Housing reported on the Housing Department’s proposal to undertake a Tenants’ Satisfaction Survey to enable continued promotion of tenant involvement, benchmarking of performance against other social housing providers and as a basis for action planning in respect of future service reviews and development.

In early 2011, the Department for Communities and Local Government (DCLG) signalled the end of the regulatory requirement to carry out the large STATUS tenants’ satisfaction surveys.  Under STATUS, housing providers were required to compulsory survey at least every three years. 

Housemark, a leading provider of performance improvement services, quickly identified that many housing providers wanted to continue to survey tenants and residents on a voluntary basis and sought to provide a flexible survey based upon the main features of STATUS.  Following a consultation with housing providers, a new survey called STAR (Survey of Tenants and Residents) was developed. 

STAR could be summarised effectively as the following:-
1. A flexible survey which could be conducted in-house or by commissioning an external market research company;
2. Has a number of core questions but users could also include any of the set optional questions or alternatively include their own specifically worded questions;
3. Could be conducted across the whole stock (census) or across a sample of the stock (sampling);
4. Could be adapted to target different categories of tenants and residents, e.g. general needs, supported, older people, leaseholder; and
5. Could be undertaken using a variety of methods such as postal, face to face, telephone, on-line.  Postal was suggested as the primary method with the option to compliment this using other methods. 

There were many things to be gained from undertaking the STAR survey which were summarised below:-

1. Facilitated meaningful tenant involvement;
2. Enabled scrutiny of services and therefore assisted with regulatory compliance in co-regulation;
3. Results could be used to benchmark performance against other housing providers;
4. Enabled effective service review and development;
5. Assisted in promoting value for money as trends in performance could be addressed earlier; and
6. It supported good practice throughout the housing sector.

There was no compulsory requirement to carry out tenants’ satisfaction surveys but it was regarded as good practice to do so.  Surveys gave opportunities to tenants to be involved in the review and development of services.  In addition, surveys gave tangible results which could be benchmarked against other housing providers and enable effective performance management. 

The Homes and Communities Agency (HCA) Housing Regulatory Framework remained set around the principle of co-regulation, encouraging providers to undertake robust self-regulation which incorporated effective tenant involvement.   Since surveys conducted on a large scale were considered more representative and therefore more accurate than smaller surveys, STAR would be a useful tool in assisting the co-regulation process and helping with regulatory compliance.  
In the Summer of 2012, following a tender process, BMG Research were commissioned to carry out a STAR survey on behalf of the Housing Service.  The results of that survey were then used to develop a plan for improvement of services which included:-

1. A review of Anti-social behaviour policy and procedure;
2. A change of contractor for the staircase cleaning within flat blocks; and
3. A review of the provision of environmental enhancement projects.   

Managers and involved tenants had discussed and agreed that the information obtained from the 2012 survey was now out of date and should not be relied upon for benchmarking performance or for service review and development.  It was agreed that a further STAR survey should be utilised to get an up to date view of how satisfied tenants were with the services they received.
Consideration had been given to the resources required to conduct the STAR survey in-house versus tendering the work and it had been agreed that the task would be better managed by an appropriate Market Research Company.
As part of the budget for 2015/16, there were funds of £10,000 allocated to conduct the STAR survey during 2015.

Having regard to the Borough Council’s procurement procedure, three market research companies had been identified and they had been invited to tender for the work based on a written specification of Housing Department requirements.
RECOMMENDED:- To note and endorse the proposal to conduct the STAR Survey.

9 – Housing Management Performance Report 2014/15
The Assistant Director – Housing reported on the end of year performance information as shown at Appendix A to these Minutes.  
The performance indicator report showed Housing Management’s overall level of achievement against a set of benchmark targets. The benchmark was the Housemark ‘median’ cross sector performance scores from 2014/15. 

The value for money section would be updated and reported in the next Housing Management Forum report when the benchmarked accounts were available. 

The purpose of the report was to provide the background context which had directly strengthened or weakened the results and to suggest what the best opportunities and challenges were for the coming year.

Influence 1

Welfare reforms in the form of ‘under occupancy’ reduction in Housing Benefit and the introduction of Universal Credit and other sanctions continued to have an impact on arrears.

Influence 2

Water rates were incorporated within the rents from April 2013. 

Influence 3

Ongoing issues with the Repairs Contractor

Officers had already considered these influences and would address in the following way:-
	Action 1:
	Continue to concentrate efforts in identifying and supporting vulnerable tenants through the transition to Universal Credit 

	Action 2:
	Reduce risk to HRA income by continuing to improve rent  collection 

	Action 3:   
	Bed in the new responsive repairs contract to improve the % of repairs completed first time and on time and improve the turnaround of voids

	Action 4:
	Prepare for the replacement of the Housing Management system which would improve functionality, help Officers work more effectively whilst mobile and enable a self-service facility for those tenants wishing to access the service outside of normal office hours


RECOMMENDED:- 
(i)
To note the information contained in the report and at Appendix A to these Minutes; and
(ii)
To agree Actions 1-4 for 2015/16.

10 – Allocation of Housing Right to Move Grant Funding

The Assistant Director – Housing reported that Right to Move came into effect on 20th April, 2015 and was introduced for social tenants who needed to move to take up a job or live closer to employment or training.  The Borough Council Housing Service was a partner in Cumbria Choice - Choice Based Lettings Scheme which brought together a number of authorities and registered providers of social housing across Cumbria with a common allocation policy that applied to all the partners.
The purpose of the Assistant Director’s report was to provide Members with information on the allocation of Housing ‘Right to Move’ grant funding of £3,044.

Cumbria Choice provided an excellent basis for cross boundary mobility with provision within the policy to provide for tenants to move between partner authorities for work related reasons in line with new statutory guidance.
The new statutory guidance was intended to assist Local Housing Authorities to ensure that tenants who needed to move for work within or across Local Authority boundaries were given appropriate priority under the Cumbria Choice – Choice Based Lettings Scheme.  The guidance set out the Government’s expectation that local authorities should:-
· apply the existing ‘hardship’ reasonable preference category to social tenants who needed to move for work related reasons; and
· set aside a proportion of lets to enable such tenants to move across Local Authority boundaries where necessary guidance stated a quota of at least 1% being appropriate.

Cumbria Choice had previously reviewed the allocation policy and taken advice from the Department for Communities and Local Government to ensure it was in line with the new statutory guidance.  Provision was made within the policy under ‘hardship’ for tenants needing to move for employment purposes.

Partner Local Authorities had transferred the ‘Right to Move’ grant to the Cumbria Choice Based Lettings budget to assist in the implementation of guidance on the Right to Move quota.
The Borough Council Housing Service was a key partner within Cumbria Choice Based Lettings and would continue to work with the Project Board to implement guidance and agree the Right to Move quota across Cumbria.

RECOMMENDED:-

(i)
To note the allocation of Housing Right to Move grant funding; and

(ii)
To agree to operate in line with Cumbria Choice Based Lettings allocation policy and for the £3,044 funding grant to be transferred to the Cumbria Choice Budget in line with other partner Local Authorities.

11 – Planned Investments and Planned Maintenance 2014/15 Year End Expenditure
The Assistant Director – Housing reported information relating to the Planned Investment and Planned Maintenance Programme for 2014/15 Year End Expenditure.  The information is attached at Appendix B to these Minutes.

RESOLVED:- To note the information.

REFERRED ITEM
THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

12 – Housing Maintenance and Gas Servicing – Future Arrangements
The purpose of the Assistant Director – Housing’s report was for Members to consider and agree the future arrangements to provide maintenance services for Council tenants. In particular this included, tenant generated repair requests, repairs to any void properties, gas servicing and maintenance, and an out of hours emergency response service.
The Council operated a repairs and maintenance service to its tenants and leaseholders. Delivery of the works was via a single contract and was awarded for the period 2011/15. The current Contract was due to end on the 4th November, 2015, but did include an option to extend for a further two years.
The objectives when awarding the existing Contract was to provide cost certainty, simplicity of delivery and minimise the level of management input required.
At the Housing Management Forum meeting on 27th February 2014, it was decided to engage Procure Plus to assist in carrying out a procurement exercise to establish if there were any alternative service providers interested in engaging with the Council to provide the above services. 

An OJEU compliant procurement process had now been completed and the report would provide details of the outcome of the process and recommended future arrangements for the delivery of these services.
In order to maximise the interest in a potential Contract and how it was structured, the Contract was advertised in the relevant trade journals and also included a “meet the buyer” day to enable any interested parties to discuss with Officers and representatives from Procure Plus the potential Contract and the possible options for delivery, prior to the procurement process commencing.
Following the event a total of 13 contractors submitted Tenders for consideration, 12 of whom were invited to progress to Interview stage. The process enabled Contractors to bid for a comprehensive Contract or for Fabric or Gas separately. 

All 12 Contractors were scored against their written submission and interview using a common scoring matrix. Their costs were then evaluated and ranked and the scores from each combined to provide a final score based on the quality and price matrix.
In reading the scores it was important to note that by using the 50/50 quality/price model the highest scoring Contractor was not necessarily the lowest cost. The recommendations contained in the report were all financially within the agreed budgets for completion of these works.
The process had resulted in a spread of scores with a clear lead Contractor, for whichever Option was agreed.
The scoring matrix clearly provided the opportunity for the Council to have choices with regards future delivery arrangements and the Assistant Director commented as follows:-
Option 1: Offering the existing Contractor a two year extension

The current Contractor had suggested they would consider an extension to the Contract.  However, the current Contract included a number of performance indicators which had been used throughout the Contract term to measure performance. This had enabled the Council to objectively monitor the quality of delivery both locally and also through a benchmarking club. Throughout the period of the contract, performance had remained “lower quartile” (74%) rather than “upper quartile” (96%) and was significantly below what was expected. Secondly, the administration of the Contract had been operationally more difficult than was desirable for both parties, and there remained a number of issues yet to be resolved, including final cost of some jobs that had been completed.
The Assistant Director was of the view this had had a negative impact on the service received by tenants and he could not envisage a significant service improvement should an extension be offered.
Option 2: One Contract

With reference to Table 3, Contractor No. 2 had achieved the highest score. The company specialised in the social housing market.
Option 3: Separate Fabric and Gas servicing contracts

With reference to Tables 1 and 2, the procurement process had again identified highest ranked Contractors for either fabric (Contractor No. 5) or gas (Contractor No. 13) should they be separated. Again, both specialised in the social rented sector. 
In considering options 1, 2 and 3, the Assistant Director commented as follows:-
· Option 1: He would not recommend a two year extension to the existing service provider as he could not envisage achieving the level of improvement that was required within the current Contract arrangements and with regard to the experience of the Contract to date.

· Options 2 or 3:  In both options Contractors had been identified to deliver the works and the main consideration was whether to operate a single Contract or two; one for fabric and one for gas. 

There was no reason why these could not be delivered separately, and this was the case with a number of providers throughout Cumbria. By operating them in one Contract it could be suggested it would provide ease of management, minimise administration and improve co-ordination of service delivery.
However, in practice, and by necessity, separate supervision arrangements had evolved to manage the different work areas and he would have difficulty suggesting any added value had been achieved by operating a single comprehensive Contract either from a delivery or management perspective.
In separating the two areas of work, whilst it created “two” Contracts he suggested from past experience it would not add any greater demands on the management of the process than now, but would ensure clearer focus on the specific areas of work completed by each Contractor. It would be necessary to develop separate IT links with the respective Contractors but the cost of such would be a “one off” and he suggested, not significant in terms of the potential life of the Contract.

With particular reference to gas servicing, a number of Contractors, including the highest scoring Contractor for this work, specialised solely on this area of work.

He suggested from a practical perspective it would enable Officers to work with two Contractors with a different focus and aid the process of service delivery and improvement.

The approach adopted over the last six months had provided options for the future delivery of services. Based on previous experience of such exercises it had been a positive process.
In considering the options that were available, based on the procurement process, and the Assistant Director’s comments he recommended the Council agreed changing its model of delivery and award a “Fabric” Contract to Contractor No. 5 and a “Gas” Contract to Contractor No. 13. The award of Contracts in both cases would be for four years with potentially a further six years with two-yearly break clauses.
Legal Implications
Officers would arrange for appropriate Contracts to be signed by the new Contractors in advance of the Contract starting.  To maximise the time available for mobilisation, the successful Contractors would be asked to engage in the process as soon as practical subject to Council approval on 21st July, 2015.
Staff currently employed on the Contract would be protected by TUPE. It would probably be the case a new Contractor may wish to make changes to the way the Contracts were delivered. The separation of the two functions would add some complexity, but it would appear the current Contractor already to some extent managed the fabric and gas elements of the Contract separately. Until closer to the handover of the Contract full TUPE information would not be available to the new Contractors. Whilst the new Contractors had been asked to include for the cost of managing these changes in their submissions, some cost for changes in staffing arrangements may have to be met by the Council.
Risk Assessment
Officers had given consideration to the recommendations contained within the report.
Whist offering an extension was an option considered, it would only be for a further two years and the outcome was uncertain.
It was clear, in terms of Options 2 or 3, the highest scoring Contractors were specialist in the social housing field and successfully delivered the work elsewhere so risk of delivery was seen as low. It was likely they would look to change the day to day management arrangements for the delivery of the Contract to reflect their particular operational preferences.
However, the introduction of a new model of delivery provided opportunity for the Council to work with both Contractors for mutual benefit, achieve its objectives and make the delivery experience of value to tenants.
Financial Implications
Below is a summary of the scores awarded to the Tenders received:-

Table 1
[image: image1.emf]Quality Price

Bidders 

Grand Total

50% 50%

    (Out of 100%)

Bid No.  Rank Company Name

Weighted Score Weighted Score

5 1

CONTRACTOR No 5

46.67% 27.57%

74.24%

2 2

CONTRACTOR No 2

36.67% 31.31%

67.98%

1 3

CONTRACTOR No 1

26.67% 39.42%

66.09%

11 4

CONTRACTOR No 11

30.00% 33.05%

63.05%

4 5

CONTRACTOR No 4

20.00% 36.30%

56.30%

9 6

CONTRACTOR No 9

20.00% 33.38%

53.38%

7 7

CONTRACTOR No 7

20.00% 27.77%

47.77%

6 8

CONTRACTOR No 6

20.00% 23.29%

43.29%

LOT 1 - RESPONSIVE REPAIRS

Weighting


Table 2
[image: image2.emf]Quality Price

50% 50%

Bid No.  Rank Company Name

Weighted Score Weighted score

13 1

CONTRACTOR No 13

33.33% 41.75% 75.08%

11 2

CONTRACTOR No 11

30.00% 36.75% 66.75%

2 3

CONTRACTOR No 2

36.67% 25.39% 62.06%

9 4

CONTRACTOR No 9

20.00% 40.00% 60.00%

12 5

CONTRACTOR No 12

26.67% 28.93% 55.60%

10 6

CONTRACTOR No 10

16.67% 35.26% 51.93%

3 7

CONTRACTOR No 3

16.67% 31.94% 48.61%

7 8

CONTRACTOR No 7

20.00% 25.15% 45.15%

6 9

CONTRACTOR No 6

20.00% 20.03% 40.03%

LOT 2 - GAS SERVICING

Bidders 

Grand Total          

(Out of 100%)

Weighting


Table 3

[image: image3.emf]Quality Price

Bidders 

Grand Total

50% 50%

(Out of 100%)

Bid No Rank Company Name

Weighted 

Score

Weighted 

Score

2 1

CONTRACTOR No 2

36.67% 41.12%

77.79%

1 2

CONTRACTOR No 1

26.67% 31.81%

58.47%

11 3

CONTRACTOR No 11

30.00% 45.56%

75.56%

4 4

CONTRACTOR No 4

20.00% 45.28%

65.28%

9 5

CONTRACTOR No 9

20.00% 39.53%

59.53%

LOT 1 & LOT 2 COMBINED

Weighting


A financial appraisal of the highest scoring Contractors had been made and the indicative costs were within the budgets for delivering this work.
Should the highest scoring Contractor be appointed to deliver a fabric and gas Contract, their cost for delivering the fabric element would potentially be lower than the highest scoring Contractor proposed for fabric only.  However, when considering the financial consequences of delivering the two separately, the combined cost of the two was lower.
Officers had looked to identify the cost delivery for the two Contractors being recommended which were shown in the table below.  In addition they had looked to compare it against the cost of the current Contract. In doing so the Assistant Director pointed out at the time of appointment the current Contractor was significantly lower than other Tenderers and from information they had provided the cost of managing the Contract was higher than originally agreed. Officers had taken the liberty to factor this in, but would strongly suggest the price comparison was merely that and did not influence the recommendation which focused on the experience of delivery.
	Option No
	Company
	Outturn

Estimate (Per year)
	TUPE
Fabric
	Outturn

Final

	Option No 1

2 Year Extension
	Incumbent Contractor
	£1,094,000
	NIL
	£1,094,000

	Option No 2

One Contract
	Contractor 1

(Fabric & Gas)
	£1,103,493
	£10,000
	£1,113,493

	Option No 3

Separate Contracts for Fabric and Gas

	Contractor 1
(Fabric)
	£815,000
	£75,000
	£1,153,000

	
	Contractor 1

(Gas)
	£260,000
	£3,000
	


Health and Safety Implications
The Contractors had been required to provide information on their health and safety arrangements which formed part of the assessment process.  For operational purposes, Members should be clear these contracts would operate independently of each other. 

Equality and Diversity

The recommendation had no detrimental impact on service users showing any of the protected characteristics under current Equalities legislation.

Health and Well-being Implications
The maintenance of tenants’ properties to an agreed standard had a fundamental impact on their health. It was therefore imperative a service which was valued by tenants is delivered.
RECOMMENDED:- That the Executive Committee:-
(i)
Agree not to offer a Contract extension to the current service provider;

(ii)
Note the outcome of the process that had been undertaken in conjunction with Procure Plus to ensure the Council complied with the OJEU requirements and identified the preferred provider(s);

(iii)
Agree a new model of delivery by separating the “fabric” repairs from the “gas” element of the current Contract; and

(iv)
Agree the following Contractors be offered the two resultant Contracts for four years with potentially a further six years with two-yearly break clauses:


- Gas: Contractor “Number 13”; and


- Fabric: Contractor “Number 5”.

The meeting closed at 2.35 p.m.
